

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Meeting –February 10, 2009
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on February 10, 2009 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:

DR.  JUDI MILLER, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 1





MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 5





DR.  JOHN CARVELLI






Member Residing in District No. 3





MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY






Member Residing in District No. 4





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON






Member Residing in District No. 2

ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent





MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order and announced that students from Fairlawn Elementary would lead the Pledge of Allegiance and perform musical selections.
MINUTES

January 13, January 15, January 27, 2009 Meetings

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for



January 13, 15, and 27, 2009 as presented



(Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS
The Board was pleased to recognize and honor the following teachers, students, employees and business partners as listed below.


Volunteer of the Year 2008-09 - District Winners

St. Lucie County School District Scholar Athlete Recognition – Treasure Coast High School 

 
Recognition of "Wada Wash Car Wash"
  
University of Florida Distinguished Educator Award Winner – Richard E. Norman, III  


 National Career and Technical Education Month Recognition

  
 Recognition of New National Board Certified Teachers

The Board accepted and adopted the following donations/resolutions:


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board accept the



software donation valued at $11,167.34 on behalf of



Lincoln Park Academy (Hensley/Hilson/Carried 5-0).


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the



resolution designating February as "Black History Month"



(Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the



Greater Florida Consortium of School Boards Funding Resolution


as read/presented (Hensley/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

CTA REPORT
CTA/CU President Vanessa Tillman talked about the successful "Rally for Education" held on January 31, 2009 and thanked the district for its partnership and participation.  Everyone was reminded to support two more upcoming rallies scheduled on February 28 and March 18 and to contact their legislators about putting education first for funding (hold harmless), not last!
CWA REPORT
No report.
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent



agenda items #9 through #13 (#14 was deleted), and #15



through #23 as presented (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

Discussion:  prior to stating the question and at Mr. Ingersoll's request, Dr. Patrick Coggins, consultant to the district for African American History curriculum, presented an update on the successful implementation of phase I of the curriculum and the proposed implementation for phase II in the near future.

  9.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
10.  SR CTA Bargaining Unit Contract Approval and Ratification
11.  SR CTA-CU Bargaining Unit Contract Approval and Ratification
12.  SR CWA Bargaining Unit Contract Approval and Ratification
13.  TB Investment Report for 12/31/08

14.  TB ITB 09-15 Automotive Equipment for Fort Pierce Central High School (Delete)
15.   OR NCS Pearson – Waterford Early Reading Program
16.   CT Northport K-8 School 8th Grade Class Trip to Washington, D. C. on April 17-19, 2009

17.   CT Authorization to Advertise for Public Hearing - Facilities Use Procedures Manual and Fee Schedule

18.   CT Approval of Final Phase I Report, African and African American History

19.   KP Approval of Thirteenth Annual School Board Musical 2009,  "Willy Wonka", at Port St. Lucie High

20.  BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with G. Russell Peterson, P. A. 
21. AG North County Transportation Tank Removal & Fluid Disposal System
22. AG Change Order #2- CR Klewin Southeast, Inc. for Port St. Lucie High Chiller Line Replacement
23. DH Proposed Memo of Understanding – Amended & Restated Interlocal Agmt. For Public School Facility
              Planning – St. Lucie County
OTHER BUSINESS

24. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders #065 through #071

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated



Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders #065



through #071 as presented (Carvelli/Hilson/Carried 5-0).
SUPERINTENDENT AND STAFF REPORTS ON SELECTED TOPICS

25. OR Social Studies and Media (Including Advanced Coursework Offerings) 

The Social Studies report was postponed.
Mr. Karlheinz Haas, Director of Curriculum & School Improvement, updated the Board on the district's library media services.  He addressed the evolution of the librarian's role, how libraries support curriculum and student learning, library statistics for accountability, and the 21st century vision for the library.  
26. ML Annual Indicators - Discussion
Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent for Strategic Planning/Central Services, gave a brief presentation on the Annual Indicators mid year report.  She reminded the Board that the report for 2007-08 had been prepared in September 2008 and the September report was revised to include updated information regarding graduation and dropout rates, National Board Certified teachers for 2008, and 2009 class sizes.
Dr. McGinn had provided a written report for board members review prior to the meeting.  It explained how the Board had identified a series of key indicators with the purpose of creating a means of accountability that was constructive and consistent with the district's vision/mission/beliefs that went beyond the requirements of Florida and national accountability mandates.  The Key Indicators measured district progress in the areas of student academic achievement, business and operations, and communications.  Through the collection of information, an analysis of trend data progress could be seen in many areas.  That same analysis also pointed out areas that continued to need additional focus toward improvement.

Board members appreciated the information and looked forward to receiving more specific data toward the end of the year.

7. TB Budget Calendar 2009-10 – Discussion (Delete)
This item was deleted from the agenda. 
Addendum #2 ML - Haitian Advisory Council Creation – Goals
Mr. Lannon provided information on the newly formed Haitian Advisory Council and its goals.  Their proposed goals were to 1) work in collaboration with the School District to foster network and to develop available resources in helping those children and their families; 2) emphasize the importance of engaging parents in their children's education therefore increasing student success, and 3) identify at-risk students through the school system and refer them to appropriate support network.  Mr. Lannon stated that district staff would act as a resource to the advisory group and he would be bringing updates about their work to the Board from time to time. It was clarified that the council was an advisory group to the superintendent, not the Board. 
Addendum #3 ML – Four Year Revenue Comparison - Discussion
Superintendent Lannon presented the Board with a four year comparison of funding that had impacted the school system in written and verbal form.  He indicated that Florida did not have an expenditure problem, it had a revenue problem.  As a result of the continued sales tax decline in revenue, public education funding for Florida's children was going to be cut an additional $366 million statewide.  The impact to St. Lucie County Schools was another cut to revenues which were now $23.4 million less than the 2007-08 levels.  As a result, the district will be losing programs, services, and other losses that may involve people (only as a last resort).

Mr. Lannon told the Board he had created a budget update memorandum that would be sent to all employees on February 11, 2009.  They were being asked to submit ideas on how to reduce costs in the district while continuing to provide excellent service to children.  Mrs. Hensley suggested the letter be sent to all legislators and governmental officials so they would understand the district's point of view and concern. Discussion continued on state funding vs. local funding and the state's request for a waiver (regarding the federal stimulus package). 

The superintendent submitted a timeline for 2009-10 cost reductions due to revenue shortfalls (see district website).

ATTORNEY’S REPORT
No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
28.  JM Resolution - Boardmanship 

Board members reviewed a draft resolution pertaining to boardmanship and agreed to the wording as presented.

Action:
There was a motion to adopt the resolution on boardmanship



as presented (Hensley/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

29. Schedule of Workshop Topics

The Board reviewed the list of workshop topics and agreed to adjust the schedule as follows: move the Family Portal Update to August 25, 2009; move the Review of Annual Indicators and Targets to September 22, 2009. 
Mrs. Hensley advised board members that the Owls Camp applications were being distributed to all schools and she anticipated receiving quite a few back.  Even though there was a limited number of girls that could be accepted this year, the information would be kept for follow-up next year.

Mrs. Hensley explained she had participated in the International Film Festival that was held locally and she appreciated the opportunity to have dialogue with people outside of the area/country.

Mr. Ingersoll asked for a facilities report on the amount of (contractor) dollars and number of local contractors that were being employed by the district.
Ms. Hilson reported on the "teachers vs. administrators" basketball challenge game that food service and the wellness sub-committee put together.  It brought awareness to families in the school system about good health and nourishing food. 

Ms. Hilson stated that House Bill 51 was moving forward to eliminate the Early Learning Coalition and she encouraged people to oppose it.  She said the ELC did a remarkable job in the community.

Dr. Carvelli explained he had been contacted to pick up a check for $4,900 from Core Communities on behalf of the following three schools that had participated in a local fund raiser: Treasure Coast High School, Garden City Early Learning Academy, and Palm Point Educational Research School.  The check was turned over to the business services department for appropriate disbursement.
Dr. Miller informed everyone that she had attended the Port St. Lucie High School musical and the 100 Day Celebration at Garden City Early Learning Academy.  Both were wonderful and a joy to see.

Dr. Miller shared a draft of a resolution opposing the elimination of impact fees with board members  and requested it be placed on the next board meeting agenda for the Board's consideration.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS
There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Miller adjourned the regular February 10, 2009 meeting at 8:21 p.m.























